SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

ALUMNI ROOM, BROOKHAVEN GYM, AMMERMAN CAMPUS 

SELDEN, NEW YORK

FEBRUARY 16, 2006

The meeting was held on Thursday, February 16, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gym, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York.


Present:

William D.  Moore


Trustee/Chair

George Kane



Trustee/Secretary

Belinda Alvarez-Groneman

Trustee

John L. Kominicki


Trustee

Ernesto Mattace, Jr.


Trustee

Dennis McCarthy


Trustee

David Ochoa



Trustee

Frank C. Trotta


Trustee

Avette D. Ware


Student Trustee



Dr. Shirley Robinson Pippins

President, SCCC



Mary Lou Araneo


V.P. for Institutional Advancement



Dr. James Canniff


V.P. for Academic & Student Affairs



George Gatta



V.P. for Workforce & Econ. Dev.



Charles K. Stein


V.P. for Business & Fin. Affairs



Joanne Braxton


Assoc. V.P. for Campus Affairs

Ilene Kreitzer



Executive Director of Legal Affairs


Absent:



Walter Hazlitt



Trustee/Vice Chair


Guests:

Todd Stebbins
Representative from the County Executive’s Office

Tom Cunningham
Representative from the County’s Budget Review Office

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge of allegiance at 8:40 a.m.

* * * * * * * * * *  

The minutes of the January 19, 2006 Board of Trustees meeting were approved. 
* * * * * * * * * *
Chair Moore entertained a motion to approve resolutions 2006.11 through 2006.16.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously. 

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.11  APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.12 APPROVING THE REQUESTED 2007-2009 CAPITAL PROGRAM

WHEREAS, the College has been requested by the Office of the County Executive to submit capital budget and program requests in accordance with Article IV, Section A4-1, of the laws of Suffolk County, and

WHEREAS, the capital program requests have been solicited from the Vice Presidents, Associate Vice President, Campus Deans, Physical Plant Directors and the President, reviewed by the Physical Resources Committee, and are submitted as Attachment II, and

WHEREAS,  the capital projects listed in Attachment II, are consistent with the College’s Master Plan, as amended,  be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the submission of all capital projects in Attachment II, and authorizes the President or her designee to submit the projects for the 2007-2009 capital program.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.13  ACCEPTING A GRANT AWARD FROM THE SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOUNDATION, INC. TO CONDUCT THE RAYTHEON/GENERAL MOTORS SERVICE TECHNICAL COLLEGE TRAINING PROGRAM     

WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. has accepted a grant award from Raytheon Professional Services L.L.C.  for  a 2006 calendar year Raytheon/General Motors Service Technical College Training Program for  General Motors technicians, for the period of January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006, and

WHEREAS, the Foundation has awarded the College the sum of $179,400 for the period of January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006, to reimburse the College for the salaries and fringe benefits of the faculty necessary to conduct the training program, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are not required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that a grant award in the amount of $179,400, from the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. for the Raytheon/General Motors Service Technical College Training Program, for the period of January 1, 2006 through December 31, 2006, is hereby accepted and the College President or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.14  ESTABLISHING THE POSITION OF CAMPUS DIRECTOR OF COUNSELING/STUDENT SUCCESS
WHEREAS, there is a need for a Director of Counseling/Student Success at the Grant Campus to coordinate the delivery of counseling services to students as outlined in Attachment III, and

WHEREAS, the College Dean of Students recommends this position, and the President concurs, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the President is authorized to submit this new title to the Chancellor for approval, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the title of Director of Counseling/Student Success be created effective September 1, 2006.

Director of Counseling/Student Success
Spec No
Category
BU







9118

III

Guild (4)

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.15   APPROVING THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, an individual commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging claims for personal injury, and

WHEREAS, the College denies the claims alleged in the civil action in their entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the individual’s claims against the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the individual’s lawsuit against the College be settled in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2006.16    APPROVING THE SETTLEMENT OF A LAWSUIT

WHEREAS, a company commenced a civil action against Suffolk County Community College alleging a claim for breach of contract, and

WHEREAS, the College denies the claim alleged in the civil action in its entirety, and
WHEREAS, the parties, wishing to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of litigation, have reached an agreement for the settlement of the company’s claim against the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the company’s lawsuit against the College be settled in its entirety for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties to the action.

**********

Motion to recess the Board of Trustees meeting and convene the Board of Directors meeting was approved.  The minutes of the January 19, 2006 Board of Directors meeting were approved.  Resolution 2006.A2 was moved, seconded and approved unanimously.
* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was reopened.

* * * * * * * * * *
Dr. Pippins provided a context for finance and enrollment reports.  She stated that the spring credit enrollment goals were met and congratulated the entire campus and college community with special thanks to Kate Rowe, College Dean of Enrollment Management, for her efforts.  Dr. Pippins emphasized that the College is moving toward data-driven decision making.  

Vice President of Business and Financial Affairs, Charles Stein, presented the finance report.  Mr. Stein noted the improvement on the expenditure side.  He also mentioned that the health insurance rates received from the County were incorrect and are in the process of being corrected.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee Ochoa asked for an update on 42 vacancies at the College.  Vice President Stein said he would prepare a discussion on this for the next meeting.  Trustee Kominicki asked about distance education courses and degrees.  Dr. Pippins reported on the number of online courses and early morning course initiatives at the Grant Campus.  Chair Moore asked if tools were in place to accommodate student needs, such as early morning course offerings.  Further discussion ensued about flexible class offerings, constant review of available data resources and current local and national trends.  Trustee McCarthy asked about obtaining current data on the industry downward trends that will occur in the next five years regarding admissions and the pool of students.  Associate Vice President of Campus Affairs, Joanne Braxton agreed to provide the Trustees with a summary of the five year enrollment trend.

* * * * * * * * * *  

Chair Moore recessed the Board of Trustees meeting at approximately 9:15 a.m. to go to a presentation in the gymnasium of the Grant Campus Dance Team.  The newly formed Dance Team was introduced and performed a dance routine that they choreographed and have been performing in various competitions.  They were enjoyed by all.

* * * * * * * * * *  
Chair Moore reconvened the Board of Trustees meeting at approximately 9:30 a.m.  He spoke about Plan C and how it affects the functions of the Community College on a daily basis.  Ilene Kreitzer, Executive Director of Legal Affairs, gave an update on the various ongoing meetings with the County on this topic.  Trustee McCarthy asked about the input the College has with regard to a final settlement of a lawsuit.  Executive Director Kreitzer responded that it was recently clarified that the College has final say on such settlements.

Chair Moore spoke about his membership in an organization called Fellowship of Reconciliation.  He handed out brochures that describe the organization and its goals of creating a culture of peace through nonviolence training for personal and social change.  Trustee Trotta commented on how the campus publications have changed in a very positive way over the last year.  He also thanked Vice President of Workforce and Economic Development, George Gatta, and his team for his expertise in helping the Village of Bellport in their ongoing efforts toward economic development in their downtown areas.  
Student Trustee Avette Ware reported on her recent trip to the Community College National Legislative Summit in Washington.  She distributed information and spoke about the 2006 Community College Federal Legislative Priorities of the American Association of Community Colleges.  She also distributed a Student Government Association Ammerman Campus Spring 2006 meeting schedule for the Trustees to attend.  Trustee Ware also reminded the Trustees of the upcoming Student Government Town Hall Day that will take place on March 15 at 11 a.m. in the Babylon Student Center.

Trustee Ochoa spoke about his concern for threatened cutbacks in higher education and financial aid for students and how student groups should express their dismay.  Dr. Pippins stated that SUNY Day on March 7, 2006 in Albany would be a good time to have a team attend and be part of the lobbying efforts with regard to changes in education.  Vice President Gatta reported that the State University has funded an advocacy website using private dollars and a link to this website is on the College’s home page and in the student portal.  
Trustee Alvarez-Groneman stated that she will be attending future Middle States meetings.  President Pippins thanked her for her support in this important effort.  Trustee Ochoa discussed a uniform time for future Board meetings and the possibility of fewer meetings during the year.

* * * * * * * * * *  

Chair Moore entertained a motion to go into executive session at 9:50 a.m. to discuss employment of a person, litigation and contract negotiations.  
* * * * * * * * * *  

The Board returned to public session at 11:10 a.m.  Dr. Pippins told the Trustees about an upcoming annual meeting of the NY Community College Trustees Association to be held in March.  Dr. Pippins reported on retention of students and goals for the spring 2006 which included 90 nursing students, police academy students and 45 international students.  She further discussed increasing student persistence, assessment, distance learning, organizational effectiveness and efficiencies and professional development for all employees.  
Vice President Gatta reported on ongoing discussions with the County regarding the feasibility of workforce housing on one or more of the College’s campuses.  He will continue to keep the Trustees apprised.  

Executive Director Kreitzer reported on the draft criteria for the undeveloped land use and ongoing process of development of a policy for same.  She felt that a final policy will be ready to present to the Trustees by the April Board meeting.  Discussion ensued regarding requests from groups who wish to use the College properties.  
* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was adjourned at 11: 30 a.m.  
* * * * * * * * * *
The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, March 9, 2006 at the Ammerman campus.






Respectfully submitted,







George Kane







Secretary







Board of Trustees
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